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June 15, 2012

The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits an ordinance to amend King County’s long-term combined sewer overflow (CSO) control plan in order to meet King County’s regulatory requirements under state and federal law by addressing King County’s remaining CSOs by 2030. This proposal will also provide information to guide integration and sequencing of CSO projects in addition to other actions to improve water quality, health, and biological outcomes in watersheds receiving CSO discharges. 
King County (and previously Metro) has been implementing CSO control since 1979, and significant progress has been made to meet federal and state CSO control standards. Of the County’s 38 CSOs, 19 are controlled. Since the last CSO plan was updated in 1999, we have completed two CSO projects and have five more under way. These seven projects represent an investment of $403 million. 
My proposal reflects stakeholder and public comments to:

· ensure compliance with state and federal legal requirements for CSOs,
· complete projects in the Lower Duwamish River area sooner to coincide with sediment cleanup, 
· evaluate the use of Green Storwater Infrastructure (GSI) techniques to compliment more traditional CSO control techniques,
· collaborate with the City of Seattle on projects to improve effectiveness and save money, and 
· ensure that future investments provide the best value in improving water quality. 
An integral part of this proposal is a science-based water quality assessment and environmental benefit study to be carried out in parallel with top priority CSO projects over the next three years.
The amended plan includes nine capital projects (seven storage projects and two CSO treatment plant projects) to control the County’s 14 remaining uncontrolled CSOs by 2030. Three of the projects include collaboration with the City of Seattle. GSI techniques, which involve capturing and infiltrating runoff through approaches like rain gardens before it enters the combined sewer system, will be incorporated where cost-effective and capable of achieving the same or greater levels of CSO control. The recommended projects reflect cost control strategies such as using more cost-effective technologies and consolidating control of two or more CSO locations into single projects where possible. The results of the CSO plan review and technical analyses that support the recommended capital projects are provided in the enclosed compact disc. Due to the length of these documents, only one hard copy is being provided with this transmittal along with the compact disc.  More information will also be posted at: www.kingcounty.gov/csoreview.

This amended plan represents a significant additional investment in controlling the county’s remaining combined sewer over flows. The planning-level cost estimate to implement the projects in the recommended plan is $711 million in 2010 dollars, which will increase the typical residential monthly wastewater bill by an estimated $7.61 by 2030 with inflation. As a region, we are also poised to make significant additional investments in cleaning up contaminated sediments in the Lower Duwamish, implementing more stringent stormwater standards, and implementing salmon recovery plans. Although there is a high level of public support for these initiatives individually, we need to demonstrate to rate payers that these efforts are well integrated and sequenced to deliver the best value in terms of improving water quality and protecting public health. We also need to recognize that science, technology, and regulations evolve over time. For example, at the national level, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) recently developed guidance for local municipalities to integrate CSO control planning with stormwater controls. Our knowledge about the efficacy of relatively new GSI techniques is also growing rapidly. We need to be prepared to adapt to new science and technology and a changing regulatory environment. 
As part of this CSO Plan amendment, I am recommending completion of a water quality assessment and environmental benefit study over the next three years to inform decisions about the most effective, integrated set of actions to meet current water quality standards and improve water quality, public health, and biological outcomes in the CSO discharge areas over the long term. This study will use the EPA’s new integrated planning framework to help guide the work program and meet objectives established by the EPA and the Washington State Department of Ecology (Ecology). It will include review by an independent science panel and a transparent process for engaging federal, state, tribal and environmental leaders and stakeholders to scope questions, review results, and make recommendations to meet water quality standards and integrate actions within the CSO discharge areas to achieve the maximum environmental benefit. The findings and recommendations of the water quality assessment and benefit study will inform our work as we carry out actions to improve water quality and prepare for the next CSO Plan update. King County’s commitment to meeting federal and state legal obligations under the Clean Water Act to fully complete its CSO control program still stands.  Any future updates or amendments to the County’s long-term CSO control plan are subject to EPA and Ecology approvals.
Under the current amended notice and order from Ecology on CSO controls, transmittal of the updated CSO Plan is required by June 15, 2012, and approval by the Council is required by September 30, 2012. The County is simultaneously negotiating a consent decree with EPA and Ecology, which will require implementation of the updated CSO Plan to be completed by December 31, 2030, and may allow for integration of stormwater projects. 
Our region has accomplished a great deal to improve water quality since we began our CSO control program, but much remains to be done. King County Council approval of proposed CSO plan amendment will enable the County to meet its regulatory commitments for controlling its CSOs and ensure the benefits of investments in water quality protection. Improving water quality outcomes and using sound science to inform decision-making align closely with the environmental sustainability goals and guiding  principles of the King County Strategic Plan. 
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Pam Elardo, P.E., Division Director of the Wastewater Treatment Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-684-1236.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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